
 

 

 
Association of Greenwich Governors  Spring/Summer 2013 

Get parents involved: FAST 
Middle Park governors were over the moon when our school was graded outstanding 

however Ofsted identified that our school could improve by, “encouraging more parents 

to be actively involved in the life of the school.” 

We had had many discussions 

about how to involve parents 

more in the school. 

The DCSF report The Impact of 

Parental Involvement on 

Children’s Education, (DCSF, 

2008) found that, “Parental 

involvement in children’s 

education from an early age has 

a significant effect on 

educational achievement, and 

continues to do so into 

adolescence and adulthood” so 

we knew it was important, but 

how? 

The Head and staff had already made many attempts to increase parents’ involvement. 

They’d run meetings for parents about many aspects of the curriculum, run courses for 

parents in conjunction with a local college, sent regular newsletters home and held 

regular parent sessions to discuss individual children’s progress amongst many other 

things but none of the many initiatives had made much long-term impact on the levels of 

parents’ involvement with the school. So when in 2011 Greenwich suggested we might 

be interested in joining the FAST project (Families And Schools Together) Donna, our 

Head, staff and fellow governors jumped at the prospect and set about finding out more 

about FAST. 
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Origins and goals of the FAST project 

FAST was first developed in Madison, Wisconsin, USA, in 1988 by Dr Lynn McDonald, now 

Professor of Social Work Research based at Middlesex University. She wrote that FAST “is 

aimed at increasing child well-being, especially in deprived low-income communities.” 

The phase we were being invited to join 

“consists of 8 weekly 2½ hour sessions where 

groups of up to 10 families work to build 

relationships within the family, across families, 

between parents and school, and parents and 

the community.”  

FAST’s stated goals are: 

 Enhance family functioning 

 Prevent the target child from experiencing 

school failure 

 Reduce the stress that families experience 

from daily life 

 Prevent substance abuse by the child and 

family 

Four large randomised controlled trials with 1 or 2 year follow-up showed “firm evidence 

that FAST helps children and their families.” Each FAST programme, including ours, would 

be carefully researched. Over its life the program was continuously modified, to take 

account of feedback and to reflect new research. 

FAST sessions 

At Middle Park there were 28 families who started and these were split into hubs of 7 

families. There was a FAST team of four for each hub. Each hub met separately. The 

administration leading up to and during the 8 weeks was considerable and Middle Park 

was fortunate to have an outstanding member of the School Office to deal with this. 

Each week a series of activities was undertaken including six key elements: a meal shared 

as a family unit; family communication games played at a family table; time for couples 

or buddies; a self-help parent group; one-on-one parent-child time; and a fixed lottery 

that let every family win once; followed by a closing ritual. These core components aimed 

to strengthen the bonds within and between families, and between families the school 

and the community. Throughout the activities the FAST team members supported each 
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hub in a variety of ways, for example actively coaching during some activities while 

facilitating 1 to 1 child-parent sessions by looking after other members of the family. 

A flavour of FAST sessions can be gained by looking at the two video clips (BBC (2011) 

and Save the Children (2011)) 

Outcomes 

Teachers and parents filled in questionnaires regularly to assess the effects of the 

programme. These showed that there had been 

significant improvement in many areas.  

Key results reported by parents were: family 

expressiveness increased by 25%, family conflict 

decreased by 50%, parent-child relationship 

increased by 13%, and (for children) pro-social 

behaviours increased by 11%, emotional 

symptoms decreased by 49%, conduct problems 

decreased by 49%, hyperactivity decreased by 

25%, total difficulties decreased by 37%. 

Teachers reported teacher involvement with 

parent increased by 36% and Parent 

involvement in school increased by 8%. This was 

particularly gratifying given Middle Park’s 

motivation for joining FAST was to increase parent involvement. Teachers also reported 

total parent involvement in education increased by 11% and, for children  pro-social 

behaviours increased by 16%, emotional symptoms decreased by 52% and total 

difficulties decreased by 35%. 

However these statistics do not capture the enormous enthusiasm FAST generated. I 

vividly remember the final session which was attended by all the families, staff and 

governors together with representatives of all of whom had contributed, with the school, 

to the costs of the project: Greenwich Local Authority, Save the Children  and Morrisons 

(who had made Save the Children their charity of the year). Every parent and child I 

talked to, and I made a point of talking to almost all of them, said how much FAST had 

helped their family relationships. We are intending to run FAST again this year. 

BBC video report http://goo.gl/SBsE3       Save the Children video http://goo.gl/kmwaF 

FAST website http://goo.gl/wY1j8 
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Mtomondoni School 
Instead of being presented with a carriage clock or a picnic hamper when she retired 

Lorrie Ferriday asked people who wanted to give her a present to contribute to a fund to 

make some improvement to Mtomondoni School, near Mombasa, Kenya. 

After discussion 

Mtomondoni School 

decided to spend 

the money raised 

on digging a well for 

the school. This 

February I was 

fortunate to be able 

to visit the school to 

see the well and 

also look around the 

school. 

First, it was 

gratifying to see the 

children making 

good use of their 

access to clean 

drinking water. There were many children drinking and filling up bottles during breaks. 

But in addition Margaret Ngala, the Head, told us that she had been able to persuade a 

local building firm to use the new water supply to donate new toilets and hand-washing 

facilities to the school. How easy it is to take fresh drinking 

water, flushing toilets and hand washing facilities for granted. 

The school itself has around 2,000 pupils from 5 to 15. The 

buildings are single-storey classrooms built round the edge of a 

large grassed area. The windows openings are mainly  without 

glass, just providing light and ventilation. Class sizes are up to 

100. 
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 Kenyan schools are 

financed differently 

from English schools. 

Staff costs are met 

from central 

government. However 

Margaret told us that 

the capitation she gets 

to provide everything 

else, including 

consumables and 

building maintenance, 

is less than £10 per 

pupil per year. 

The school had just 

got its first computers 

but these were still, 

for the moment, 

boxed up in a newly 

reinforced classroom. 

Despite the  

difference in resource 

and the very large 

classes in the upper 

part of the school I 

think any Greenwich 

governor would easily 

recognise what was going on in classrooms  and most Greenwich schools would be able 

to recognise the Top 10 Qualities of a successful pupil displayed on a poster outside the 

Head’s office. 
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Didn’t we do well! 
Once again our Greenwich pupils did brilliantly in key stage tests and GCSEs. 

Early Years Foundation Stage Profile For every indicator Greenwich was in the 

top quarter nationally. For communication, language and literacy we were equal second 

highest in the country. 

Key Stage 1 For every indicator we were at or above national level. Our Level 

3 percentages were above national in reading, writing and mathematics. 

Key Stage 2 For every indicator we were in the top quarter nationally. Our Level 4+ in 

English and mathematics combined was equal second nationally and in London. Progress 

in English was equal first nationally and in London, while progress in mathematics was 

equal second nationally and in London. (Excludes City of London and Isles of Scilly) 

Key Stage 3 Our Level 5+ in English and mathematics were above national average 

though we were slightly below national average in science. 

GCSE Our 5+ A*-C (including English and mathematics) results were equal 23rd best 

nationally and 11
th

 in London. 5+ A*-C (in any subject) results were equal 19
th

 

best nationally and fifth in London. 

Key Stage 5 Our average point score per student improved by 25.3 points and we are 

starting to close the gap between Greenwich and national performance. 

Attendance was above the national average for both primary and secondary 

schools. There has been a substantial reduction in persistent absence in secondary 

schools (from 8.9% in 2011 to 6.4% in 2012) and persistent absence is lower than the 

national average in both primary and secondary schools. 

These results are excellent news for the pupils in our Greenwich schools. It’s easy to 

forget that in 2004 Greenwich’s secondary school 5+ A-C results were the worst in 

London. Congratulations and thanks our pupils, our staff and to the Greenwich central 

team  

Let us governors also take our share of the credit for keeping ourselves informed, 

keeping track of what our schools are doing and continuing to  ask challenging 

questions when necessary. 
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Training 
Every term the Director holds a meeting for Chairs of Governors. This year the AGG has 

been invited to organise a small part of that meeting to encourage the interchange of 

ideas. At the last Director's Briefing Roy Moore, AGG chair, introduced a session in which 

Chairs talked about and listed their training needs. These were the responses: 

 Individual committee training;  

 Cluster training – what the money goes on, how the money is spent, effective 
working in clusters 

 Training for parent/new governors/SEN/finance/ 

 Performance Management – role of the governor 

 Skills audit/ bespoke training to be delivered at governing body meeting possibly 
by the chair 

 Job descriptions for governors 

 Making a meeting more effective  

 Retention of new governors 

 How much control do you have as a governor, what are you expected to do, 
what are the limits 

 Training on data interpretation 

 On-line training 

 Teachers Pay and implications on how we manage it as governors if national pay 
scales are removed. 

Roy and I met Governor Services on Friday 15 March and discussed the list. There are 

various ways we felt these can be addressed including: 

 The central governors' services training courses programme 

 Bespoke training for individual governing bodies 

 Input at the Director's briefings 

 The AGG/ Greenwich conference 

 Articles in Voice 

We will keep this list under review and publicise training opportunities in Voice and the 

Chairs’ newsletter. The Summer 2013 Director’s briefing is addressing the Data 

dashboard (data interpretation) and Teachers’ pay.  
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Editorial 
This is the first edition of Voice that I’ve been responsible for.so I’d like first to pay tribute 

to Margery Nzerem, our previous editor, who succeeded in producing Voice certainly 

since 2004 (copies of these editions are on the AGG website) and maybe much longer. It 

has been hard enough to try to produce this, my first, edition but Margery succeeded in 

producing interesting and engaging Voices three times a year for many years. It is a very 

hard act to follow. 

There has been a gap in editions of Voice since last summer because the AGG committee 

needed to sort out distribution which the committee felt (and a straw poll at the 

conference confirmed) had become very patchy. We thank Governor Services for 

engaging with us to develop a new system that we hope will be better for everyone. 

I’m afraid that the uncertainty had lulled me into a sense of false security and, when we 

finally sorted out distribution, I was left with a very tight timetable to produce this 

edition. I have not had much time to encourage, flatter, twist arms or perform any of the 

other contortions that editors have to do to get content. Please excuse an over reliance 

on one school and one governing body. For the next edition the remedy is in your own 

hands: write something about something your governing body is doing that would 

interest others or, if you don’t feel up to writing something, email me to let me know 

about it and I will try to find time to follow it up! 

I, on behalf of the AGG, produce an email newsletter for Chairs of Governors every two 

or three weeks. Some chairs forward it to other governors, some don’t. If you would like 

to be added to the mailing list just email me at 

voice@associationofgreenwichgovernors.org 

The AGG committee meets regularly. Governors gave very positive feedback to us about 

our Autumn conference. We are currently beginning to plan our next conference (in 

2014) and are making good progress planning our next AGM. Please put Monday 11 

November 2013 7pm – 8.30 in your diary (to be confirmed). 

Geoff Sheath 

voice@associationofgreenwichgovernors.org 

Our website: www.associationofgreenwichgovernors.org 


